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SUBJECT: 
Proposed Motion 2011-0146 which accepts the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Annual Report for 2010. 
SUMMARY:
The 2010 Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD) annual report is the third annual report on the progress of the MIDD programs.  The annual report covers the time period from October 1, 2009 through September 30, 2010.
The proposed motion is dually referred to the Regional Policy and Law, Justice, Health and Human Services Committees.   The Regional Policy Committee voted a do pass on the motion at its April 13 meeting.
BACKGROUND:
State Establishes the Sales Tax
In 2005, the Washington state Legislature authorized counties to implement a one-tenth of one percent sales and use tax to support new or expanded chemical dependency or mental health treatment programs and services and for the operation of new or expanded therapeutic court programs and services.

Authorizing the Sales Tax in King County
In 2007, the King County council adopted Ordinance 15949 authorizing the levy and collection of an additional sales and use tax of one-tenth of one percent for the delivery of mental health and chemical dependency services and therapeutic courts.  The ordinance also established a policy framework for measuring the effectiveness of the public's investment in MIDD programs, requiring the King County executive to submit oversight, implementation and evaluation plans for the programs funded with the tax revenue.  
MIDD Adopted Policy Goals
Ordinance 15949 adopted five policy goals for the programs supported with MIDD funds are shown in the table below.
Policy Goal 1:  A reduction in the number of mentally ill and chemically dependent people using costly interventions, such as, jail, emergency rooms, and hospitals
Policy Goal 2:  A reduction in the number of people who recycle through the jail, returning repeatedly as a result of their mental illness or chemical dependency.
Policy Goal 3:  A reduction of the incidence and severity of chemical dependency and mental and emotional disorders in youth and adults.
Policy Goal 4:  Diversion of mentally ill and chemically dependent youth and adults from initial or further justice system involvement.
Policy Goal 5:  Explicit linkage with, and furthering the work of, other Council directed efforts including, the Adult and Juvenile Justice Operational Master plans, the Plan to End Homelessness, the Veterans and Human Services Levy Service Improvement Plan and the King County Mental Health Recovery Plan.

Oversight Committee

In April 2008, the King County council adopted Ordinance 16077 establishing the King County Mental Illness and Drug Dependency Oversight Committee. The Oversight Committee is an advisory body to the King County executive and the council.  The purpose of the Oversight Committee is to ensure that the implementation and evaluation of the strategies and programs funded by the tax revenue are transparent, accountable and collaborative.  The Oversight Committee reviews and comments on quarterly, annual and evaluation reports as required.  It also reviews and comments on emerging and evolving priorities for the use of the MIDD sales tax revenue.  The Oversight Committee members bring knowledge, expertise and the perspective necessary to successfully review and provide input on the development, implementation and evaluation of the tax funded programs.

Evaluation Plan

In October 2008, the MIDD Evaluation Plan was adopted via Ordinance 16262.  The MIDD Evaluation Plan provides the public and policy makers with the tools to evaluate the effectiveness of the MIDD strategies, as well as to ensure transparency, accountability and collaboration and effectiveness of the MIDD funded programs and strategies.  Ordinance 16262 adopted a framework for evaluating the core MIDD strategies, specifying what data will be collected. Recommended revisions to the Evaluation Plan are to be identified and included in the annual reports. The ordinance also stipulates that there will be a comprehensive review and analysis of the evaluation measures, targets, benchmarks and data related to the MIDD programs and strategies. The first such review will occur in 2011.  
Removal of Nonsupplanting Language

The initial 2005 legislation that authorized counties to implement a one-tenth of one percent sales and use tax did not permit the revenues to be used to supplant other existing funding. The statute was revised in 2008 to allow for its use for housing that is part of a coordinated chemical dependency or mental health treatment program. 

During the 2009 Legislative session, Washington State Legislators approved a change to the state statue, modifying the non supplantation language of the law. The modification allows MIDD revenue to replace (supplant) funds for existing mental health, chemical dependency, and therapeutic court services and programs, not only new or expanded programs. Beginning in 2010, up to 50 percent of the MIDD tax collected can be used to supplant other lost funds.There is a ten percent reduction to the amount of funds used each year, ending at 10 percent in year 2014.  
MIDD Key Facts

1. The tax became effective on April 1, 2008.  It expires on January 1, 2017. State statute does not establish an expiration date for this tax; it was established by the Council via Ordinance 15949.

2. Current estimates indicate that the tax generated $40.9 million in 2010, down from the 2010 adopted figure of $43.5 million. It is the third year of decline in actual versus estimated revenues.
3. In 2010, $13 million of MIDD funds (30 percent) were used to replace lost General Fund revenue supporting mental health and chemical dependency programs in the 2010 adopted budget.
Annual Report Highlights 
A sampling of MIDD clients during the evaluation period showed a 23.1 percent reduction in jail bookings and a 23.5 percent reduction in jail days. Psychiatric hospitalizations decreased by 19 percent for the sample eligible for outcomes analysis in this reporting period. Other highlights of the report include:
· Over 27,000 unique individuals were served by the MIDD, up from 19,000 in 2009

· 1,770 individuals are being served by more than one strategy 

· Of the MIDD clients served, approximately 737 served in the U.S. Military

· $31.8 million of the $40 million budgeted were spent implementing MIDD strategies during the 2010 calendar year

· Thirty-one of 37 strategies were launched in the first two years of MIDD implementation
· King County contracted or partnered with 60 community and local government agencies to provide MIDD services
· 37 percent of the individuals served by MIDD programs live in Seattle, 32 percent live in south King County and 24 percent live in north and east King County
ANALYSIS:
In 2010, King County approved the King County Strategic Plan. Two of the goals of the Plan are to “support safe communities and accessible justice systems for all” and “promote opportunities for all communities and individuals to realize their full potential”. The MIDD aligns with the strategic plan by providing a full array of mental health, chemical dependency and therapeutic court services which help reduce or prevent involvement in the criminal justice, crisis mental health and emergency medical systems, and promotes stability for individuals currently involved in those systems. 
Ordinance 15949 that authorized the MIDD sales tax, Ordinance 16261 that adopted the MIDD Implementation Plan, and Ordinance 16262 that adopted the MIDD Evaluation Plan each specifies that annual reports on MIDD activities are to be provided to the Council.  Ordinance 16262 calls for the annual reports to be reviewed and accepted by motion. The proposed motion would accept the 2010 MIDD annual report and appears to be a reasonable action by the Committee. 
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